
IN THE COURT OF JUDICIAL MAGISTRATE 1ST CLASS AT  GUWAHATI

C. R. NO. 1326/2007
------------------------------
U/S 138 N.I. ACT.

Md. Maidul Khan……..Complainant.
                        Vs
Sri Narendra kr Das…….Accused.

Present: V. K. SINGH., A.J.S.

For Complainant: Ld. Advocate, S.K.Jain. M.K. Das.
For Accused: Ld. Advocate,K.Bhatta. S.Ali.

Evidences recorded on:29/3/08, 20/2/09, 21/12/09, 28/6/10, 18/4/11, 4/2/13.
Arguments Heard On: 12/9/13.
Judgment delivered on: 24/9/13.

                                        J U D G M E N T
1. Complainants case in brief is that, he was entrusted by the accused person to 
complete a work under development of infrastructure facility at Bharat Scout and 
Guide situated at Amingaon,  and accordingly on completion of work accused 
person  issued  a  cheque  bearing  no.071925  of  S.B.I.  Maligaon  branch  for 
Rs.2,39,917/ only in favour of complainant as a payment of completion of work. 
That complainant deposited the cheque with his banker for encashment but on 
28/11/06 it  was  returned dishonoured for  the  reason funds  insufficient  in  the 
account of accused. Then complainant sent a demand notice through Advocate by 
registered post with A/D to the accused demanding payment of cheque amount 
within  15  days  from receipt  of  the  notice.  That  notice  was  served  upon  the 
accused on 27/12/06, but accused person failed to repay so hence this case.
2. When accused person appeared to the court then in relation to the facts of this 
case, particulars of offence u/s 138 N.I.Act were explained to him but he didn’t 
plead guilty and claimed to be tried.
3. Then during trail complainant examined 4 witnesses and exhibited documents, 
there  after  accused  was  examined  u/s  313  Cr.P.C.  and  then  accused  also 
examined himself as sole witness of defence. Then I heard arguments for both 
sides.
4.Points for determination in this case are:
A. Whether the accused person issued ext.2 cheque no. 071925, dtd 27/11/06, for 
Rs.2,39,917/only in favour of complainant for discharge of debt or liability?
B. Whether the ext.2 cheque was dishonoured due to insufficient  fund in the 
account of accused?



C. Whether a valid legal notice was served upon the accused?
D. Whether accused person failed to repay the cheque amount to the complainant 
within stipulated period?

DISCUSIONS  DECISION  AND  REASONS THERE  OF 

Point  no  A:  On  this  important  point  version  of  complainant  is  that  for  the 
payment  of  work done by him for  the accused  person the latter  issued ext.2 
cheque in favour of complainant. On this point accused differed by stating that 
though he entrusted the complainant for completion of said work but accused 
didn’t complete the work and the cheque which was given as blank for security 
only was misused by complainant. So in this factual differences I have to analyse 
the evidences on record. 
                                      But before going in to the evidences it is important to 
note that section 118(b) and 139 of N.I. Act gives statutory presumption in the 
favour of the complainant  that the cheque was so issued in the discharge of debt 
and liability. It is a statutory but rebuttable presumption so court is to raise it until 
it  is  rebutted by accused on whom burden of its  rebuttal  is.  It  is  also settled 
position of law that to rebut this presumption accused may rely upon the material  
placed by complainant also and for him standard of proof is preponderance of 
probability. So in the light of this legal position I analyse evidences on record. 
Firstly I see evidence given by complainant.  The complainant himself as pw1 
gave evidence on affidavit in which he supported his story in toto. Pw1 on this 
point exhibited cheque in question as ext.2. This cheque is for Rs.2.39.917/only 
in the name of complainant  and bears date as 27/11/06.  Apart from this pw1 
exhibited one undertaking as ext.1 which shows that accused admitted that he had 
issued ext.2 cheque in the favour of complainant for the given amount against the 
payment for the completion of work by complainant.So this ext.2 supports the 
complainant with presumptions under N.I.Act,  and ext.1 supports the story of 
complainant regarding creation of liability.
                                    Then I see cross examination of complainant in which as  
pw1 admitted that accused had entrusted pw1 for completion of work and pw1 
didn’t complete that work. As per pw1 he does not know as apart from signature 
on cheque who filled its rest point but pw1 denied that he filled the cheque.
                                   Further on this point complainant examined one Md.Afjal  
Khan as pw2. this pw2 in his evidence in chief supported the complainant by 
deposing  that  for  the  payment  of  construction  work  given  by  accused  to 
complainant, accused issued ext.2 cheque in its form and that accused gave ext.1 
undertaking also on which pw2 also signed as witness. Pw2 proved his signature 
on  ext.1  also.  In  his  cross  examination  pw2  cleared  that  he  has  no  actual 
knowledge as whether complainant actually completed entrusted work or not.
                                   Now I see that in his examination of accused u/s313 
Cr.P.C. he gave story that  he gave ext.2 cheque by putting signature only as 



security to complainant but complainant didn’t complete that work. Further as a 
dw1 accused gave evidence and supported same plea. As per dw1 he gave cheque 
as blank to  complainant  and when complainant  supplied materials  to accused 
then accused paid for those materials. That complainant failed to supply fully to 
the accused for that accused could nt complete the work and then contractor of 
Railway completed that work. Then accused asked the complainant to return the 
cheque but inspite of given assurance complainant didn’t return the same and 
misused it and filed this case. In his cross examination accused deposed that apart 
from cash  payment  on  his  request  complainant  supplied  materials  to  him on 
credit  also without taking cash from the accused.  Dw1 admitted his signature 
over cheque and upon ext.1 undertaking. Dw1 admitted that he put his signature 
upon ext.1 as per his own will and consent.
                                    So at this stage after careful examination of evidences  
given by both sides picture comes that accused admits issuance of cheque but as 
blank for security. On the matter of liability version of pw1 and pw4 are same but 
pw4 has no knowledge as who actually  completed which part  of  work.  Even 
complainant admitted that he didn’t complete  the work. But at the same time 
accused admits execution of ext.1 undertaking by his own consent and will so he 
cant go beyond the version of this document and for its contents which are not 
ambiguous  no  oral  evidence  is  admissible  as  per  law  of  evidence.  So  ext.1 
becomes main hurdle in plea of accused which as discussed earlier clears that 
cheque was issued for payment against liability. Further the admission of accused 
as dw1 that  due to his financial  problem on his request complainant  supplied 
materials on credits also without taking cash payment is also stands against his 
plea that cheque was not against any liability. Accused submitted no evidence of 
documents to show that he ever paid to complainant in cash also and this is hard 
to  believe  that  if  accused  had  to  give  the  cheque  as  security  for  supply  of 
materials then in that situation of trust between the parties accused made payment 
without taking any money receipt for that. This is a case under 138 N.I.Act and 
this court is bound to raise the presumption u/s 118(b) and 139 of the Act, this 
court is not to see the strict proof of existed liability in favour of complainant 
unless that is rebutted by accused and in this case one thing is admittedly clear 
that though complainant also admitted that he didn’t complete whole work but 
supplied materials to accused and which was on credit also. In this case neither 
party made it clear as what was the expected estimation of completion of whole 
work hence it is not possible for accused also to say that even in case of non 
completion of whole work the amount of cheque of this case was not outstanding 
upon the accused and this court is only concerned about the liability of accused to 
the amount mentioned in cheque only and nothing more. So as discussed earlier 
accused could not substantiate his plea rather admitted ext.1 and the fact that he 
got materials from the complainant on credit nor he produced any evidence to 
show that he paid for materials supplied to him and hence accused has failed to 
rebut the presumption which is available to the complainant and hence on the 



strength of evidences and presumption of law of N.I.Act complainant has proved 
this point and hence this point is decided in affirmative.

Point no B  : On this point accused has no contradictory plea. On the other hand 
complainant  exhibited  cheque  return  memo  as  ext.3  which  shows  that  ext.2 
cheque  was  dishonoured  for  funds  insufficient.  Apart  from that  complainant 
examined competent witness from banker of accused as pw2 and from banker of 
complainant  as  pw3.  Both  these  pws  proved  the  fact  that  ext.2  cheque  was 
dishonoured due to insufficient fund in the account of accused. So this point is 
also proved by complainant and point is decided in affirmative.

Point no C  : On this point plea of accused is that he didn’t get any notice. On the 
other hand complainant as pw1 on this point exhibited demand notice as ext.4, 
it’s  a  complete  and  informative  notice.  Ext.  5  shows  despatch  of  notice  on 
19/12/06 to the accused by registered post with A/D. ext .6 is acknowledgment 
showing its receipt on 27/12/06. But accused as dw deposed that signature  upon 
ext 5 A/D is not his signature. But in his cross examination accused admitted that 
address given in the A/D card is his correct address. So if accused admitted the 
correctness  of  address  on  which  demand  notice  was  so  sent  then  even 
presumption  u/s  27  of  General  clauses  Act  stands  in  favour  of  complainant. 
Further as per the verdict of Honourable Supreme Court of India in the (2007)6 
SCC 555 the law in this regard has been settled that in present situation of given 
facts  stated  above  if  accused  could  not  appear  within  15  days  of  service  of 
summons upon him which accused of this case admitted as got, before the court 
to raise the same plea of non service of demand notice then he is debarred later 
on.  So from all  aspects  it  is  found that  demand  notice  was  served  upon the 
accused. At the same time when I consider the objection raised by Ld.Ad. for 
accused that demand notice contains no date then find it true as notice does not 
contain it. But it does not have any adverse affect as accused was supposed to 
make payment within 15 days from the date of receipt of notice and not from its 
issuance and postal  receipt is clear to show date of despatch of notice so the 
objection raised by defence is not tenable and hence this point is decided upon 
earlier discussions in affirmative.

Point no. C : On this point accused has no plea that he paid the cheque amount to 
the accused within stipulated period from receipt of demand notice and evidences 
given  by  complainant  remained  unrebutted,  so  this  point  is  also  decided  in 
affirmative.

5.  Now at  this stage of  my discussion I  find accused person as guilty for  an 
offence u/s 138 N.I.Act and convict him for the same.



6. Then on the matter of giving the benefit of probation to accused I see facts and 
circumstances of this case. This case is of year 2007 and cheque concerned was 
issued  in  the  year  2006,  and  it  contains  a  handsome  amount  for  which 
complainant is entitled since year 2006. So if accused is released on probation it 
will  directly  cause  prejudice  to  complainant,  further  intention  of  legislature 
behind present position of s.138N.I.Act also compels me that accused should not 
go unpunished and importance  of  cheque must  be upheld.  So considering all 
these aspects I decline to release the accused person on probation.

7. Now on the matter of quantum of sentence I have to hear the accused and as 
complainant is required to be compensated u/s 357 Cr.P.C. so on the matter of 
quantum of adequate compensation I have to hear complainant and accused both, 
which is to be recorded separately and a separate order will be passed on the 
same which will be part of this judgment. 

8. The concerned bail bond is extended for further 6 months from today.

9. Give copy of this judgment and connected afore stated order to the accused 
forthwith, free of cost.
                                   Given under typing by my own hand and under seal of this 
court on this 24th day of September 2013.

                                                             J.M.1ST CLASS AT GUWAHATI.

  
  


